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At its meeting on 5 June 2008, Learning and Teaching Committee considered proposals for the introduction of a Loughborough Employability Award.  It was noted that the proposals were fully supported by the Programme Quality Team, which had set up a Steering Group to oversee the development; this included an employer representative.  Useful information had been obtained from a number of other institutions which had already implemented similar awards.  
The award was seen as an opportunity to recognise and raise the profile of work already being done across campus to enable students’ to develop their employability skills.  The award would be in addition to the student’s academic programme.  It would reward and encourage a mix of skills gained through paid work experience; unpaid work and voluntary activity; and personal interests and other extra-curricular activities.  Students who registered for the award would have to complete an online skills assessment and create a structured action plan.  There would be a clear link to Personal Development Planning, and RAPID would be available to those who wished to use it.  Each element would be allocated a points weighting and students would need to make up a total of at least 100 points for the award.  Students would be assessed, for example by the employer or volunteer co-ordinator, as well as having to complete their action plan and a self-reflective ‘learning log’.  The final assessment would be carried out by the award co-ordinator and another member of staff of the support services.  It was anticipated that students would receive a certificate on completion of the award and that there would be reference to it on the student’s transcript on graduation.

It was proposed in the first instance to pilot the award with some 30/40 students, from autumn 2008.  It was hoped to increase numbers to possibly 200/300 in 2009/10.  Initial publicity would be aimed at second year undergraduates.  It would be important for academic staff to be aware of the award and its potential benefits to students, and that graduate employers were also made aware of its added value.  

The Committee resolved to recommend to Senate that the proposals for the introduction of the Loughborough Employability Award be approved.  

Note:  Further details are set out in the attached document.  The appendices to the document are not included but may be obtained from secretary to LTC on request: r.a.bowyer@lboro.ac.uk
Proposal for Loughborough Employability Award

1. Background

The concept of a ‘skills award’ arose from discussions among members of the PDQ team and the Learning and Teaching Committee in 2006. The introduction of an award at Loughborough University was seen as an opportunity to recognise and raise the profile of the work already being done across campus to enable students to develop their employability skills.

A number of other universities have implemented Skills Awards and Skills Certificates and a summary of some of these Awards is given in Appendix One.

2. Introduction

The implementation of a Skills Award at Loughborough University aligns with some of the university’s goals identified in the Strategic Plan to 2016, in particular in the areas of Internationalisation, Social Impact and Engagement and the Loughborough Student Experience.

The Award is intended to be in addition to the student’s academic programme but will complement that programme and will recognise personal development and the acquisition of skills as the student engages with the ‘Loughborough Experience’. These skills may be gained through work experience, paid or voluntary, and through engagement with support services and other opportunities to develop and enhance skills across campus. 

It is suggested that the student should be assessed in order to gain the Award but it is envisaged that there will be no onus on academic staff to be involved in that assessment. Academic staff will be made aware of the Award, however, and direct students to the Award, as appropriate. Methods for assessing the Award are given in Section 7.
There will be a clear link to Personal Development Planning and the student will be expected to engage with the process of reflection and action planning, with reference to RAPID and relevant sections, as appropriate.

Initially, the Award will focus on under-graduate students, both UK and international. A minimum of two years is suggested for completion of the Award with students on placement years being allowed to complete on their return. As post-graduate (taught) students have shorter degree programmes, it may be necessary to consider a contracted version of the Award once the full Award has been trialled.

It is envisaged that no charge will be levied to apply for the Award, with the exception of the fees which are payable to study an extra-curricular language via the Learning Resources Centre of the Department of Politics, International Relations and European Studies (PIRES).

3. Presentation of Proposal to the Programme Quality Team

A proposal was first presented to the Programme Quality Team (PQT) in December 2007.  At a later meeting in March 2008 PQT endorsed the continuation of the work towards the launch of a pilot involving approximately 40 students from Autumn 2008.

4. Content

There will be three broad elements which will make up the content of the Loughborough Award:

· Work experience, which will include paid work and/or unpaid work. Examples of enterprise and entrepreneurial skills could also be included here. The Enterprise Office has supplied a list of activities.

· Volunteering, including Student Union and community activities and other opportunities, including those offered through the Sports Development Centre.

· Personal interests and additional employability skills, which may include extra-curricular language skills and development of cultural awareness, either through specific workshops or through involvement with International Student activities.

Each element will be allocated a weighting to make up a total of at least 100 points which will be required to achieve the Award. The proposed weighting does not allow the student to focus entirely on one element and he/she would not be able to earn more than 40 points from ‘extra –curricula’ activities and courses, ensuring that work experience and/or voluntary activity make up the bulk of the Award.

It is envisaged that the content will be drawn from provision across the university, wherever possible. A detailed breakdown of the existing opportunities on offer from the various student Support Services is in Appendix Two. To meet the aims of the internationalisation agenda a workshop has been developed by the Careers Centre to raise awareness of cross-cultural issues and global employability and will become part of the Careers Centre programme. It has been suggested that attendance at this workshop form a compulsory element of the Award.

A suggested model for the Award is shown in section 6. This outlines the proposed content and sets out the assessment process.

5. Timescale for setting up the Award

The pilot phase of the Award is planned for Semester One in the Autumn of 2008. The Project Manager will meet with the stakeholders across campus in order to complete the detailed description of what is required of the student to achieve the Award. The weighting of each element and the format of the assessment will be as clear as possible.

While the component parts of each element are already in place across campus and are advertised through the existing web pages of student support services, each service is currently being asked to update their individual web pages to make more explicit the skills opportunities for students. A Student Skills Hub is being developed through the Skills Forum and will bring together these skills opportunities to make them more apparent to students, benefiting the development of the Award. This Hub is expected to be available by the start of academic year 2008/09.

The pilot phase of the Award will be a carefully managed process and it is suggested that this is limited to around 40 students. Administration of the pilot phase will be carried out by the Employability Development Careers Assistant currently in post and supervised and evaluated by the Employability Development Adviser. With the guidance of the Steering Group the pilot will lead to the further development of the Award so that it can be offered to a larger group of students (around 150-200) from Autumn 2009.

6. Suggested model and process for the Loughborough Award

Step one -information for students. 

· What it is

· Benefits of the Award

· What is involved

This would be available on the web and notified to students by email; limited numbers in year one.

Step two - registration

Online registration will be managed initially by the Careers Centre Employability Assistant and a local database will be created to monitor the registrations for the pilot Award. A meeting between Yvonne Hamblin and Miranda Routledge in the Registry resulted in a briefing paper going to a meeting of the LUSI working group. The group will consider the possibility of allowing the Careers Centre database to be updated from student records held on LUSI. This will avoid duplication of effort by the Award team in keeping registrants’ details up to date.

Step three – skills assessment

Students who have registered will be expected to complete an online skills assessment. With guidance, students would be expected to:

· Conduct a self-assessment of their current level of skills and competence (this could be aligned with the skills sections in RAPID where appropriate). The student would also be expected to consider employability skills acquired through his/her academic programme

· Identify areas in which they lack skills and need to develop or in which they think their skills need improving

· Engage in creating a structured action plan, which would draw on the opportunities offered by the University. The plan could ask them to set achievable objectives (using SMART goals)

Completion of the skills assessment and an action plan will earn the student 10 points towards their Award (see table 1 in Step 4).

Step four – the content

The three main elements: paid work experience; unpaid work and voluntary activity; personal interests and other extra-curricular activities will be allocated a weighting, as shown in the table below (table 1). Students could choose to do work experience, voluntary work and other activities to make up a total of at least 100 points to achieve the Award. The weighting does not allow the student to focus entirely on one element and he/she would not be able to earn more than 40 points from ‘extra –curricula’ activities and courses, ensuring that work experience and/or voluntary activity make up the bulk of the Award.

	Element
	Content (also see Appendix 2)

	Compulsory skills assessment and action planning

10 points


	Online assessment developed by Award co-ordinator and Careers Centre

	Paid work experience

20-60 points
	This would include paid work outside the university or through opportunities advertised through the Careers Centre vacancies database and via the Student Union. It would include Student Ambassadors and Widening Participation work. Where a student includes work from a placement year this could be limited to 20 points.



	Voluntary, unpaid work experience

20-60 points


	Voluntary activities would include the wide range of opportunities available from the Student Union; course representatives, committee work, Student Action etc.

It would also include work done for charitable organisations and in the community.



	Personal interests and other extra-curricular activities, as appropriate

20-40 points


	Sports, music, drama etc could be included here, where this is extra to the student’s degree programme. Managing a team, coaching or organising an event are examples where skills might be developed.

Participation in skills courses run by the Careers Centre and Library could be included and given a points weighting (e.g. 5-10 points for participation in a course).

Other activities could include a language course, participation in a cross-cultural workshop, receipt of a Student Prize, as appropriate.


table 1

Step 5 - reflection

The student will be required to record how he/she has developed over the period of the Award, with reference to his/her action plan. For each element the student would identify the employability skills he/she has acquired or developed and demonstrate this through completion of a reflective ‘learning log’. Again this will be available online.

7. Assessment

The model proposed for the Loughborough Award is based on the allocation of points to the total of 100.

The skills assessment session will be assessed as in Step 3. Through successful completion of the skills self-assessment and action plan the student will be given 10 points. If more self-reflection and planning is needed, guidance will be given by the Award co-ordinator.

It is suggested that work experience and voluntary activities are allocated a number of points between 20-60, as in Step 4, with clear guidelines to indicate how many hours attract how many points. If, for example, a student helps at one activity as a volunteer, that would attract less points than voluntary activity that has lasted for a term or longer.

There will be an electronic template for the employer or volunteer co-ordinator to complete, which will serve as a statement of duties performed and skills developed, as well as a brief testimony for the student to submit as evidence.

Other extra-curricula activities will attract between 20-40 points. A similar process of completing a testimony will be employed where the student has engaged with sporting and other activities. For participation in a course run by the Careers Centre, Library or Language Centre, a certificate or written proof of attendance will earn the student points. Again, the course would be weighted according to length and content, including any course assessment.

Final submission of evidence that the student has completed the Award 
(Step 5) will be monitored by the Award co-ordinator and administrator. The student will need to complete his/her action plan and ‘learning log’ with reflective statements on skills development. It is also suggested that the student is asked to submit a CV, which should demonstrate awareness of employability skills.

Assessment would be carried out by at least two people; the Award 
co-ordinator and another member of staff from Support Services. A student may be asked to submit further evidence to support the submission. Guidance and feedback would be provided to enable the student to do this.

8 Publicity to students

All second year undergraduates will be emailed to invite them to register for the pilot Award. (At a later stage, students who might benefit most from the Award could be identified via a Departmental personal tutor).

The publicity will include the benefits of the Award, in terms of the employability skills sought by employers and the student’s personal development.

Based on the experience of other Award teams, there will be a variety of publicity methods which can be used to publicise the Award:

· Web pages, which will be hosted on the Careers Centre web site. This will provide an overview of the Award and information about applying and completing the elements of the Award. These will be created before the pilot and developed as the Award progresses

· the Award will have a presence on Learn and materials will be made available to participating students in this way. It will also allow the future development of interactive assessments and a moderated help forum

· Postcards and/or leaflets which can be distributed at induction sessions, at fairs etc.

· A stand at Careers Fairs, Freshers’ Week and the Volunteering Fair

· ‘Word of mouth’ publicity by Careers Advisers and personal tutors

· A ‘student handbook’. This can be further developed after the pilot stage and will replicate information available on the web site

· Inclusion in University prospectuses as part of the ‘Loughborough Experience’

· Links from other web sites, such as the Careers Centre, Student Guidance and Welfare, the individual Support Services web pages, the Student Union web site and the new ‘Student Skills Hub’ web site

Other institutions have found that there is no need for aggressive marketing of the Award as they are usually over-subscribed (Birmingham, Warwick, York).

9. Publicity within the University

Several universities have had a ‘launch event’ to publicise the Award. It is important that, not only is the Award recognised by senior management, but that academic staff, Support Services staff and Careers Centre staff are aware of the Award and how it could be beneficial to our students.

10 Use in external marketing

The Marketing team will be consulted on external marketing. However, it is anticipated that as well as being promoted as an opportunity to ‘make the most’ of the Loughborough Experience, the existence of an Award at Loughborough could be used in overseas marketing, dependent on the development of an Award appropriate for PG(T) students. From the experience of Warwick University, a high percentage of Award applicants are international students and the Loughborough Award could be attractive to overseas markets, as something which supports international students in their studies and enhances their experience as a student.

Employers will also recognise the added value of the Award which will demonstrate a student’s commitment to personal development. It will also provide the student with examples of activities which have provided him/her with employability skills, to be used in applications and interviews.

An additional marketing tool could be the development of a promotional DVD to graduate recruiters, possibly created in conjunction with the Student Union.

11. Employer engagement

Recognising that the Award is designed to enhance the employability of our graduates, the skills components of the Award will reflect employers’ current assessment of desirable skills. A list of key employability skills is available from the Association of Graduate Recruiters and this was emailed to employer representatives from the Careers Centre Advisory Board. The employer representatives were also asked for the specific competencies they are currently seeking in potential employees and the skills included in their own training programmes. The responses received are listed in Appendix Three. While core skills remain, others rise and fall in demand, and these changes are monitored by the Careers Centre in their contact with employers and will be fed into the Award as it is reviewed.

Other universities are recognising the additional contribution that employers can bring to their Awards. Employer involvement in the Award programme can provide additional credibility to students thinking of taking the Award. The ways in which employers can be involved include:

· Sponsorship of an event or course (Leicester)

· Attendance at an Awards presentation event (Warwick, York)

· Delivery of part of a course or programme (Warwick, Leicester)

· Participation in the assessment process (Warwick, Derby, York)

12. Recognition

It is expected that on successful completion of the Award, students will be presented with a certificate at an Award ceremony, which could attract funding from an employer.

In all cases it is intended that the Award will appear on the Student transcript, providing employers with additional evidence of the graduate’s participation in extra-curricula activities.

13 Review and evaluation

Review and evaluation processes will be incorporated into the Award. Assessment of the Award’s progress could include quantitative and qualitative evaluation, for example:

· Statistics of the number and type of student signing up for the Award (undergraduate, year group, course, UK or international)

· Number of applications

· Number of completed Awards

· Number of courses run and by whom

· Feedback from students, tutors, academic staff, employers, alumni

The Award will be reviewed annually to ensure that content remains current and relevant and that the processes and administration are both effective and efficient.

14. Steering Group

A Steering Group has now been established. (Appendix Four gives details.) The date of the first meeting was May 15th.

Various issues were discussed including the importance of reflection, the integrity of the Award for employers and the intention to have representation from a wide spread of departments for the pilot stage.

The aims of the pilot were established as follows:

Aims of the pilot:

· To trial the effectiveness of marketing materials

· To gain an overview of student interest

· To test the registration process

· To evaluate the range of activities available to students

· To investigate the appropriateness of the various weightings

· To monitor the progress of the students involved in the pilot

· To ensure that the online processes developed are sufficiently robust to cope with a larger number of students

· To evaluate communication methods
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